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October 4, 2018


The Honorable Joe McDermott
Chair, King County Council
Room 1200
C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember McDermott:

The enclosed ordinance, if approved, will ratify the International Brotherhood of Electrical Workers, Local 77 (Departments: Transportation (Road Services), King County Information Technology, Natural Resources and Parks, Public Health) collective bargaining agreement for the period of January 1, 2015, through December 31, 2018, which will enable King County to continue to maintain and repair electronic signal and scale, and communications equipment across King County.  This agreement covers approximately 30 employees in the departments of Transportation (Road Services Division), King County Information Technology, Natural Resources and Parks, and Public Health. 

In the departments of Public Health and King County Information Technology, bargaining unit employees operate and maintain wireless communications systems for County agencies (except Metro Transit) and other local agencies.  The largest is the regional 800 megahertz trunked radio system.  The system serves about 14,000 users in County and suburban agencies, such as police, fire, emergency medical services, school districts and water districts.  The employees are responsible for mobile communications equipment for King County vehicles including the Sheriff’s Office fleet.

In the Department of Transportation, Road Services Division, the Traffic Signal Technicians maintain and reconstruct traffic control devices in unincorporated King County and contract cities.  They build and maintain traffic signals, video monitoring and street lighting.  Their work includes electrical inspections, wiring, setting and wiring signal poles, re-lamping, programming signal controllers, installing in-pavement monitoring loops, computer system maintenance and signal preventive maintenance.

Employees in the Department of Natural Resources and Parks, Solid Waste Division, are responsible for the accuracy of the truck and weigh scales.  These responsibilities include testing, evaluating, troubleshooting, maintaining, repairing and calibrating the various electronic/mechanical truck and weigh scales.

King County and the Union are currently parties to a collective bargaining agreement with an effective date of January 1, 2015, through December 31, 2018.  That agreement was adopted by the King County Council in Ordinance 18281.  Article 7, Section 6 of the CBA states:  “Wage increases, if any, are to be negotiated by the parties for the years 2017 and 2018.”  The parties have now discharged their bargaining obligations under Article 7, Section 6 and agreed to wage increases as follows:  Retroactively effective to January 1, 2017, there shall be a 2.25% cost-of-living adjustment and a market adjustment of one range for the Electronic Communication Specialist classification. Retroactively effective to January 1, 2018, there shall be a 2.75% cost-of-living adjustment.  Additionally, the Union has agreed to adopt most provisions of the Master Labor Agreement into their contract.  These provisions establish uniform working conditions across the County’s Unions and will take effect prospectively.  Because these provisions are woven into the collective bargaining agreement, we submit the reworked labor contract to the King County Council, maintaining the effective dates of this contract term from 2015 through 2018.  This new contract will replace the contract that was enacted through Ordinance 18281, much as any successor contract would do.

This agreement also advances the goals of the King County Strategic Plan by promoting uniformity in working conditions across King County.

The settlement reached is a product of good faith collective bargaining between King County and the Union.  The agreement compares favorably with other settlements and is within our capacity to finance.  This agreement has been reviewed by the Office of the Prosecuting Attorney, Civil Division.

Thank you for your consideration of this ordinance. This important legislation will help provide King County residents with essential services including the emergency radio network that is relied upon by first-responders in King County, traffic control lights, and solid waste services. 

If you have questions, please contact Megan Pedersen, Director, Office of Labor Relations, at 206-263-2898.

Sincerely,



Dow Constantine
King County Executive
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